
 

 

 

Retail Banking Consultation, 
The Department of Finance, 
Upper Merrion Street,  
Dublin 2,  
D02 R583,  
 
8 July 2022  
 
Re: Retail Banking Consultation 
 
To whom it may concern, 
 
I am pleased to communicate the views of Ibec and its members on the issues surrounding 
the review of the future of retail banking in Ireland.   
 
Ibec is Ireland’s largest business representative. It represents the interests of all Irish 
businesses including indigenous and inbound multinational enterprises, Irish PLCs and 
SMEs, spanning all sectors of the Irish economy. Our positions and policies are shaped by 
our diverse membership, which employs 70% of the private sector workforce in Ireland.  
 
The structure of our membership is reflective of the Irish economy with just over 10% of 
member firms employing over 250, 30% employing between 50-250 and 60% are firms 
employing under 50 employees.  
 
Ibec itself is a substantial business team of 250 professionals, 39 trade associations 
covering a range of industry sectors including retail, financial, food, drink, 
telecommunications, MedTech, BioPharma, property, utilities, forestry, audio-visual, 
manufacturing, travel, hospitality and many more. We have 6 offices around Ireland as well 
as an international office in Brussels.   
 
Business lending and interest rates 
More than a decade since the Global Financial Crisis our banking system is one which, in a 
eurozone context, is defined by significant deleveraging, high deposit levels, low profitability 
and return on capital, along with above average costs for both business and household 
lending.  
 
Following significant over lending to the economy during the 2000s, the Irish banking system 
has contracted rapidly. What is more, the total level of outstanding lending to both business 
and households is outstripped for the first time by deposits from both of those groups. These 
volumes are also unrelated to the economic fundamentals in the case of business lending – 
which continue to be strong.  
 



 

 

 

The OECD in its review of SME policy in Ireland suggested that “attractiveness of bank debt, 
as well as increased cash reserves and low investment levels among SMEs” may explain 
the low level of SME demand for loans. In recent years Martinez-Cillero, et al (2019) found 
that investment in Irish SMEs was substantially lower than the level suggested by economic 
fundamentals alone. Were financial constraints eliminated, they found that investment would 
be 55% higher.  
 
For both business and personal lending, Ireland has interest rates which are well above the 
European average. At just over 3.7% our SME lending rates are the second highest in 
Western Europe and have since the start of 2018 remained steadily around twice the 
eurozone average. A remarkably similar trend plays out when it comes to both the pricing of 
household loans for house purchase and for consumer purposes. Irish mortgage interest 
rates over the period since 2018 were the highest in the eurozone alongside Greece.  The 
differential is lesser but still pronounced when it comes to consumer lending for short-term 
loans or overdrafts. 
 
 
Challenges in Irish banking 
The Irish retail banking sector plays a significant and important role in the Irish economy 
both as a sector in its own right but also as a provider of credit and crucial banking services 
to the broader economy. A stable, viable and sustainable retail banking sector, underpinned 
by a forward-looking policy framework, is a fundamental pre-requisite to a well-functioning 
modern economy and society.  
 
The viability of banks is reliant on having a business model which can provide access to 
capital and deliver a return on that capital which exceeds its cost. In simple terms equity 
investors in a bank will demand a cost of capital based on the risk they perceive in the 
sector. Banks must then deliver a return on capital which is over and above that cost to be 
sustainable in the long run. 
 
The scale of bank profitability across Europe has been significantly constrained during the 
post-financial crisis era. In the post-Covid era banks are expected to operate in an ever 
more challenging environment with increases in non-performing loans due to the crisis, 
decreases in asset quality, competition from new technology driven market entrants and a 
period where the natural rate of interest is now rising, but still very low by historical parallel.  
 
It is now well-established that many banks across Europe cannot earn their cost of capital 
and are thus not viable in the long run. The ECB has shown that: 
 



 

 

 

“… since the Great Financial Crisis of 2007-08, the premia that investors demand to 
compensate them for the risk they bear when financing banks’ equity has been persistently 
higher than the return on equity (ROE) generated by banks1.”  
 
Upwards of 40% of EU banks2 do not earn their cost of capital. This is reflected in price-to-
book ratios3 (a measure of a bank’s market value relative to its tangible assets – which 
should be above 1 for healthy banks) which have remained below 1 for eurozone banks for 
almost a decade and which have averaged in recent times at 0.5 for Irish banks.  
 
ECB estimates have put the cost of equity across the eurozone at around 10% consistently 
since 2010. However, in an Irish context ECB analysis of European Banking Association 
data has suggested that Ireland’s cost of equity may be 1pp to 2pp above that of other 
eurozone countries4. On the other hand, banks return on equity has been much lower – at 
an average across the eurozone of 6% in the years before Covid. Within this Irish retail 
banks have had returns closer to the bottom 25% of banks in Europe.  
 
These challenges have been exacerbated by several domestic policy issues. These include 
a relatively high cost of capital, significant but shrinking legacy physical networks, higher risk 
weights on assets in the post-financial crisis era and uniquely weak options for recourse on 
loans in default. The bank levy is also an additional cost of doing business. There is no 
longer any rationale to impose a crisis legacy levy on the retail banking sector and given the 
recent exit of operators from the market, the levy undermines the competitiveness of the 
sector and its overall attractiveness to new entrants 
 
Consolidation, competition, and resilience in the eurozone. 
The regulatory answer to the challenge of resilience in the post financial crisis era has been 
consolidation and regulatory capital buffers. The first strand, the facilitation of market exit 
and consolidation, is designed to boost profitability by achieving economies of scale, 
allowing greater investment in digital technology and cost efficiencies. The current changes 
in the Irish lending market can be seen quite clearly through this lens. 
 
In the post-crisis era global policy has been aimed at embedding resilience through higher 
capital requirements and imposing regulatory measures which reduced excessive leverage. 
This started at a global level with the Basel III reforms but has been translated at a 
European level through amendments to the Capital Requirements Directive as well as the 

 
1 ECB Occasional Paper No. 2021/254 
2 
https://www.eba.europa.eu/sites/default/documents/files/document_library/Risk%20Analysis%20and%20Data/Risk%20dashboard/Q3%202019/RAQ%20Booklet%20A
utumn%202019.pdf 
 
3 https://www.ecb.europa.eu/pub/financial-stability/fsr/focus/2019/pdf/ecb~a18359e8d9.fsrbox201905_05.pdf?9f308f6d66cd6ad8a1d5c3e5c960672f 
4 https://www.ecb.europa.eu/pub/pdf/scpops/ecb.op254~664ed99e11.en.pdf 

 



 

 

 

new Capital Requirements Regulation. Greater financial stability managed through 
increasing regulatory buffers was no doubt necessary in the post-crisis era. However, all 
else equal, this may also constrain banks’ ability to generate returns on equity, particularly in 
a low interest rate environment. 
 
This has a knock-on impact of reducing bank profitability in Europe. A McKinsey study found 
that full implementation of Basel III, and before any mitigating actions by banks, the pre-tax 
ROE of European banks would decrease by around 4 percentage points from the pre-crisis 
level of 15 percent. In turn, low profitability provides a challenge to bank viability and can 
raise the cost of capital – thus widening the gap between returns and cost of equity. An 
alternative view may be that higher capital buffers reduce the potential losses from default or 
impairment for any single shareholder, thus making giving equity to banks less risky. 
Fundamentally which of these views wins out is dominated by investors risk profile. Each in 
turn has implications for financial stability and lending.  
 
A broader view of financial stability also means considering the banks delivering optimally on 
the capital requirements of the economy at competitive rates. A 2017 IMF paper “Basel III 
and Bank-Lending: Evidence from the United States and Europe” found that the Tier 1 and 2 
capital ratios had significant negative impacts on bank lending-growth for large European 
banks but not US ones. Whilst the ECB5 found that increases in capital requirements can 
lead to lower average loan sizes. Finally, Aiyar et al (2014), Bridges et al (2014) and Francis 
and Osborne (2012) all find loan contractions of between 5 and 6 per cent, for a 100 basis 
points increase in capital requirements. 
 
Capital requirements for mortgages amongst Irish retail banks are three times the European 
average, despite the vast improvement in the mortgage book quality over the past five 
years. This is mainly due to higher Loss Given Default (LGD) levels used in the Risk 
Weighted Assets (RWA) calculations, much of which is influenced by low recovery rates of 
security for mortgages under judicial processes, and longer time to recover security and the 
associated legal costs. As a result, Irish banks must hold an estimated €2.5 billion in 
additional capital for mortgages. 
 
There is an argument to attaching a greater weight to significant improvements in 
underwriting quality, the macroprudential robustness of the mortgage system, and the 
success of forbearance measures, when calculating capital requirements for bank mortgage 
books across Europe. 
 
The regulatory and supervisory system must strike the right balance in assessing the optimal 
amount of capital banks must hold to mitigate against potential losses, whilst maintaining the 
availability of credit in normal times. 

 
5 ECB WP 2061 / May 2017 



 

 

 

 
If consolidation is to be the answer at the eurozone level, it is not clear to us that sufficient 
attention is being paid to heterogeneity across banking markets. Consolidation has a far 
bigger impact on competition in smaller markets, by their nature. In the absence of cross-
border mergers and ultimately the completion of the Banking Union at an EU level, we have 
a concern that current policy may lead to smaller markets becoming underbanked. This is a 
particular challenge for growth and competitiveness in the SME community. 
 
Conclusion 
We believe that the core objective of the review must be to develop a strategy and approach 
to retail banking, underpinned by an appropriate regulatory environment, which ensures that 
the sector can maximise its support for long-term sustainable economic growth and 
prosperity.Successful business and jobs growth for SMEs and larger businesses is 
dependent on a competitive and dynamic retail banking sector. Despite some structural 
changes in business financing over the past decade, Irish businesses continue to rely 
comparatively highly on bank debt for growth and expansion. The cost of credit also is a 
significant input into our overall national competitiveness, particularly for SMEs. The wider 
Irish business community believes that this review has a critical role to play in underpinning 
the future success for the retail banking sector and in turn the overall Irish economy. 
 
At the same time banks will be expected to provide a more innovative product range, fund 
the low carbon transition for households and businesses, invest in technology to compete 
with new entrants and face competing pressures to scale back or maintain legacy physical 
networks. This all points to a scenario where banks operational efficiency and profitability will 
remain significantly challenged across Europe. 
 
The only clear solution in the regulatory context of higher levels of consolidation and capital 
requirements in the eurozone, is to address domestic challenges which face the Irish 
banking sector by encouraging new entrants in the broader financial services sector, 
working to reduce risks to lenders, ensuring a regulatory and policy level playing field, and 
supporting the banking sector to innovate and continue finding innovative measures through 
bodies such as the SBCI to fund SME lending in a cost-effective manner.   
 
Yours sincerely 
 

 
_________ 
Fergal O'Brien 
Director of Lobbying and Influence  


